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To the Chairman and Members of the Board

Notice is hereby given that a Meeting of the Board will be held at the Offices of the Board
on Friday, 8*^ February 2019 at 10am at which your attendance is requested.

Bacon rolls will be available from 9:30am to encourage and facilitate Members, Staff and
Officers discussion.

Chief Executive



AGENDA

1. Apologies for absence.

2. Declarations of Interest.

3. To receive and, if correct, sign the Minutes of the meeting of the Board held on the
7^^ November 2018 (pages 1-17)

4. CONFIDENTIAL - To receive and, if correct, sign the Confidential Minutes of the
Board held on the 7*^ November 2018 (page 18)

5. Matters arising.

6. To receive the unconfirmed Minutes of the Joint Works Committee held on the 28^"^

November 2018 (pages 19-32)

7. To receive the unconfirmed Minutes of the Executive Committee held on the

December 2018 (pages 33-41) and consider the following reports:

(a) 2019/20 Budget and Ten Year Estimates Report (pages 42 - 47)
(i) Budget with 10 Year Estimates (page 48)
(ii) 2019/20 Summary budget by month (page 49)
(iii) 2019/20 Detailed budget by month (page 50)
(iv) 10 Year Capital Schemes (page 51)
(v) 2019/20 Wages On-cost Reserve budget (page 52)
(vi) 8 Year Plant replacement budget (page 53)

8. Final Budget with 10 Year Estimates (amended Penny Rate) (page 54)

9. To receive the Period 09 Management Accounts & Quarter 3 Forecast (pages 55 -
60)

10. To review the rate per impermeable hectare within Policy No. 44: Development
Control Charges & Fees (page 61)

11. To review a method for the easy identification of obstructions (page 62)

12. To consider the purchase of a Defibrillator (page 63)

13. To receive the ADA Lines Branch Minutes of the meeting held on October 2018
(pages 64 - 67)

14. To review the Risk Register (page 68)

15. To consider reports on the following:
(a) Monthly Accounts: November 2018 to January 2019 (pages 69 - 77)
(b) Schedule of Consents Issued: November 2018 to January 2019

(pages 78-81)
(c) Rainfall (pages 82 - 83)

16. To authorise the Chairman and Finance Manager to seal the Rate for 2019/20
(page 84)

17. Any Other Business.



BLACK SLUICE INTERNAL DRAINAGE BOARD

MINUTES

of the proceedings of a Meeting of the Board

held at the Offices of the Board on

7*^ November 2018 at 2pm

Members

Chairman - * Mr K 0 Casswell

* Mr W Ash * Cllr T Ashton

Mr J Atkinson * Cllr P Bedford

* Mr V Barker Cllr C Brotherton

* Mr J Fowler * Cllr M Brookes

* Mr P Holmes * Cllr M Cooper
* Mr R Leggott * Cllr Mrs C Rylott
* Mr P Robinson * Cllr B Russell

* Mr M Rollinson Cllr P Skinner

* Mr N J Scott Cllr Mrs S Wray
* Mr J R Wray * Cllr Mrs S Waring

* Member Present

In attendance: Mr I Warsap (Chief Executive)
Mr D Withnall (Finance Manager)
Mr P Nicholson (Operations Manager)

1344 APPOINTMENT OF THE CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD - Agenda Item 1

On the proposition of Cllr M Brookes, seconded by Mr P Holmes and a show of
hands it was unanimously RESOLVED that Mr K C Casswell be appointed Chairman
of the Board for the next three years.

1345 APPOINTMENT OF THE VICE CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD - Aoenda Item 2

On the proposition of Mr M Rollinson, seconded by Mr R Leggott and a show of
hands it was unanimously RESOLVED that Mr P Holmes be appointed Vice
Chairman of the Board for the next three years.

1346 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE - Agenda Item 3

Apologies for absence were received from Mr J Atkinson, Cllr S Wray and Cllr C
Brotherton.

The Chairman noted that a previous longstanding member of the Board, Antony
Proctor, sadly passed away a few weeks ago.

1347 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST - Acenda Item 4

Declarations of interest were received from Mr N Scott and Mr V Barker both with

regards to Agenda Item 14(b) - Schedule of Consents.



1348 APPOINTMENT OF BOARD MEMBERS & CO-OPTED MEMBERS TO

CONSTITUE THE FOLLOWING COMMITTEES: - Agenda Item 5

(a) Executive
The Chairman presented this Agenda Item, explaining that the Nominations
Committee propose no change, inviting any issues or questions with the
proposition.

It was RESOLVED that the Executive Committee be appointed as follows:

Executive Committee

Chairman Mr Keith Casswell

Vice-Chairman Mr Paul Holmes

Chairman NW Committee Duplicate

Chairman SW Committee Mr Mark Rollinson

Chairman Environment Committee Duplicate

Chairman Audit & Risk Committee Cllr Michael Brookes

Chairman Structures Committee Mr Jonathan Fowler

Boston Borough Council Representative Cllr Peter Bedford

(b) Northern Works
The Chairman presented this Agenda Item, explaining that the Nominations
Committee propose no change, inviting any issues or questions with the
proposition.

It was RESOLVED that the Northern Works Committee be appointed as
follows:

Northern Works Committee

Board Members Co-opted Members

Mr Paul Holmes (Chairman) Mr James Pocklington

Mr Peter Robinson Mr David Casswell

Mr Richard Leggott Mr Roger Welberry

Mr Jonathan Fowler Mr Robert Needham

Mr Nick Scott

Cllr Tom Ashton

Cllr Peter Bedford

Cllr Colin Brotherton

Cllr Michael Brookes

Cllr Mrs Claire Rylott

Cllr Paul Skinner

Cllr Michael Cooper

Cllr Mrs Susan Waring

(c) Southern Works
The Chairman presented this Agenda Item, explaining that the Nominations
Committee propose no change, inviting any issues or questions with the
proposition.



Mr M Rollinson noted the sad loss of Mark Richardson and therefore a

vacancy. He felt a young member would be beneficial and invited any ideas.

The Board RESOLVED that the Southern Works Committee be appointed as
follows:

Southern Works Committee

Board Members Co-opted Members

Mr Mark Rollinson (Chairman) Mr Ross Dorrington

Mr John Atkinson Mr Mark Mowbray

Mr Keith Casswell Mr James Casswell

Mr Richard Wray Mr Chris Dring

Mr Will Ash Mr Andrew Mair

Mr Vic Barker Mr Chris Wray

Cllr Susan Wray

Cllr Bob Russell

(d) Environment
Mr P Holmes presented this Agenda Item, explaining that he has spoken with
both Cllr C Brotherton and Cllr 0 Rylott. Cllr 0 Brotherton is happy to stand
down from the Environment Committee and Cllr C Rylott happy to fill that
vacancy.

The Board RESOLVED that the Environment Committee be appointed as
follows:

Environment Committee
Northern Works Southern Works

Mr Paul Holmes (Chairman) Mr Keith Casswell

Mr Roger Welberry Mr Vic Barker

Mr Richard Leggott Mr John Atkinson

Mr Peter Robinson Mr Richard Wray

Cllr Claire Rylott Mr Will Ash

(e) Audit & Risk
Cllr M Brookes presented this Agenda Item, explaining that he has spoken to
Cllr S Warring regarding joining the Committee who has expressed she is
happy to become a member of the Audit & Risk Committee.

The Board RESOLVED that the Audit & Risk Committee be appointed as
follows:

Audit & Risk Committee
Northern Works Mr Richard Leggott

Northern Works Mr Nick Scott

Southern Works Mr Vic Barker

Southern Works Mr Will Ash

Appointed Member Cllr Michael Brookes (Chairman)

Appointed Member Cllr Bob Russell

Additional Member Cllr Susan Waring



(f) Structures
Mr J Fowler presented this Agenda Item, explaining that there is currently one
vacancy on the Structures Committee which Cllr M Cooper has offered to fill.

The Board RESOLVED that the Structures Committee be appointed as
follows:

Structures Committee
Mr Jonathan Fowler (Chairman) Mr Peter Robinson

Mr Will Ash Mr Vic Barker

Mr Paul Holmes Mr Richard Leggott

Cllr Paul Skinner Cllr Michael Cooper

(g) Nominations
The Chairman presented this Agenda Item, inviting any issues or questions
with the proposition.

The Board RESOLVED that the Nominations Committee be appointed as
follows:

Nominations Committee

Chairman Mr Keith Casswell

Vice-Chairman Mr Paul Holmes

Chairman Audit & Risk Committee 1 Cllr Michael Brookes

1349 APPOINTMENT OF THE CHAIRMAN FOR THE FOLLOWING COMMITTEES:

- Agenda Item 6

(a) Northern Works
On the proposition of Cllr P Bedford, seconded by Mr J Fowler, it was
unanimously RESOLVED that Mr P Holmes be appointed Chairman of the
Northern Works Committee for the next three years.

(b) Southern Works
On the proposition of Mr W Ash, seconded by Cllr B Russell, it was
unanimously RESOLVED that Mr M Rollinson be appointed Chairman of the
Southern Works Committee for the next three years.

(c) Environment
On the proposition of Mr W Ash, seconded by Mr R Wray, it was unanimously
RESOLVED that Mr P Holmes be appointed Chairman of the Environment
Committee for the next three years.

(d) Audit & Risk
On the proposition of Cllr S Warring, seconded by Mr V Barker, it was
unanimously RESOLVED that Cllr M Brookes be appointed Chairman of the
Audit & Risk Committee for the next three years.



(e) Structures
On the proposition of Mr P Robinson, seconded by Mr W Ash, it was
unanimously RESOLVED that Mr J Fowler be appointed Chairman of the
Structures Committee for the next three years.

(f) Ex Officio Members
It was noted that the Chairman and Vice Chairman are Ex-officio members of all

the Committees of the Board by virtue of their Office held, except the Audit &
Risk Committee.

1350 MINUTES OF THE LAST BOARD MEETING - Agenda Item 7

The Minutes of the last meeting of the Board held on the May 2018, copies of
which had been circulated, were considered and it was AGREED that they should
be signed as a true record with the following amendment:
• Minute 1298(a)(i), paragraph seven there is a misinterpretation of a word;

'elevates' should be 'alleviates', '...the ratepayers in that area it alleviates
their rates'.

1351 CONFIDENTIAL MINUTES OF THE LAST BOARD MEETING - Agenda Item 8

It was agreed and thereby RESOLVED to exclude the public from the next part of the
meeting due to the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, in
accordance with section 2 of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960.

1352 MATTERS ARISING - Agenda Item 9

(a) ADA MODEL OF LAND DRAINAGE BYELAWS - Minute 1285 (a)
Mr R Leggott questioned whether there had been any development regarding
this? The Finance Manager explained that there has been no movement,
explaining that the DEFRA Minister is holding any Board's Byelaws that have
already been submitted, before signing them off. They will be changed by virtue
of his position, so that they are all the same when signed off. Once the Board's
Byelaws are finalised at DEFRA they will be presented to the Board for
approval. It was further clarified that even though these are 'model' byelaws and
not 'statutory' the Board can't simply go ahead as they can't be acted upon until
signed off.

(b) DAMAGE TO CONCRETE FARM YARD - CLAYDYKE FARM. HOLLAND FEN
- Minute 1290(a)(i)

The Chief Executive referred to this matter, explaining that he has subsequently
met with a NFU Representative with regards to the concerns the Landowner
has. The landowner has asked the following three questions through the NFU:

1. 'Can we have a site meeting to get a shared vision on the situation?'
The Chief Executive has responded to this, explaining that the Northern
Works Committee visited the site in April 2018 and that a full Board decision
was made in relation to a suitable contribution towards the damage. The
Board's Excavator travels over the concrete, on average, once a year. The
Chief Executive has tried to arrange a meeting at the Board's Offices with the
landowner and Northern Works Chairman, giving him three possible dates in
late August 2018 / early September 2018. To date, the landowner has not
responded. The NFU have therefore noted that Black Sluice IDB have tried to
arrange a meeting.



2. The IDB offer a compensation towards the repair of the concrete, can we
agree the formula for a settlement?'
The Chief Executive noted that the formula has been noted in previous
minutes: the area in question x depth in question = the estimate of the
concrete required. At £100 per cube it equates to the offer of £3000. This
detail has been sent to the NFU, who are happy with the method used.

3. The future use of the concrete strip by IDB equipment, so it does not result in
annual damage to the concrete.'
The Chief Executive explained that he has sent back the following extract
from the Relaxation of the 9m Byelaw Consenting Approval which will
continue to apply to this and all future byelaw relaxations within the
catchment:

'The Board does not accept any responsibility for the design and construction
of the works referred hereto and any liability for any loss or damage which
may arise out of their design, construction, maintenance or use, or for any
claim in respect of injury, damage or loss arising out of the execution of
undertakings by the Board (or any person working for the Board) in
connection with the watercourse.

The applicant or their successors will be held responsible for the full cost of
any subsequent repair or maintenance of the works and/or watercourse
and/or associated structure(s), attributable to the installation, operation, use,
maintenance and/or removal of said works.

For works consented within 9m of the edge of watercourses under the
Board's control, the applicant or their successors will be held responsible for
the removal of the works, if so required by the Board.'

The Chief Executive stated that, to date, he has not had a response from the
NFU or landowner. He questioned whether the Board would like to add any
further response?

The Chief Executive noted that the landowner is most concerned about the

possibility of future damage to the concrete once it has been repaired.

Mr P Holmes felt that if the concrete is rectified properly then it negates the
problem of future damage. He also questioned whether a time limit should be
imposed on the current offer which he has yet to take; possibly before the Joint
Works Committee meeting.

The Chief Executive summarised that, essentially, the landowner is arguing that
it is the IDB's machine travelling over the concrete that has caused the damage,
whilst we are arguing that the machine travels over it only once a year. The
landowner also has HGVs etc. travelling over it so therefore the landowner is
also consequential to the damage.

The Chief Executive reiterated about the conditions of the Byelaw Consenting,
as previously stated, and that they have to be enforced.



Cllr T Ashton clarified that the IDB has been travelling over the concrete since it
was laid in the 60's/70's? The Chief Executive stated, yes, and this is the first
time any damage has been brought to our attention. Cllr T Ashton felt that the
Board were already being generous with the offer of £3000.

Mr W Ash confirmed that this bit of concrete was part of a larger area which was
also damaged. It is the drain side that is in the worst condition.

The Chairman suggested using Mr P Holmes proposal of putting a time
constraint on the offer. It was felt that a deadline of the Joint Works Committee,
to be held on 28*'^ November 2018, was long enough for the landowner to make
a decision, especially considering the length of time he has already had.

Mr J Fowler questioned whether this would clarify the Board's situation in similar
future scenarios? The Chief Executive clarified that the reason for discussing
this is because the concrete was unconsented. In any other situation, the
consent conditions clearly state that the Board are not responsible for any
damage caused. Mr J Fowler reiterated that it needs to be made clear that this
is the final compensation from the Board that will be given for this concrete
area.

The Chief Executive further noted that he takes the view that the landowner will

have to apply for consent to lay the concrete, which it will then be within the
conditions of consent that it is the landowners responsibility.

Mr M Rollinson questioned whether, rather than sending a letter, a
representative of the Board should meet the Landowner out of courtesy and
politeness? It was felt that the landowner had previously been given enough
opportunity to have a meeting of which he didn't take.

It was AGREED that the offer of a £3000 contribution will remain standing until
the meeting of the Joint Works Committee on the 28*^ November 2018, after
which point the Board will contribute nothing.

(c) GREAT HALE PUMPING STATION - Minute 1290(a)(iii)

The Chief Executive presented on screen the Notices that have been erected at
the Pumping Stations that are used as crossing points. The wording on the
Notices has been selected by the Board's Solicitor.

The Chief Executive referred to letters of response received; reading out the
letter of thanks received from the Boston Ramblers Association in response to
Black Hole Drove as an example.

The Chief Executive stated that Swineshead, Ewerby and Great Hale are the
only Pumping Stations left with any outstanding issues. At current, negotiations
are taking place with the tenant of the Environment Agency (EA) banks at
Swineshead and Ewerby.

The Chief Executive focused the Board's attention to Great Hale Pumping
Station. This is, arguably, the biggest concern due to heavy agricultural
machinery crossing the outfall bay of the pumping station; leaving dirt and
debris. He further highlighted the concern over how heavy agricultural
equipment could potentially result in structural damage.



The tenants have employed a Land Agent's services who have written to the
Operations Manager, stating that the tenant's solicitor has confirmed that they
have unrestricted right of access to this land and Black Sluice IDB do not have
the right to impose restriction on this access retrospectively. They also added
that the tenant can't see the purpose in meeting with the IDB when their legal
advice is clear and that any attempts made to restrict access will be responded
to with legal action.

The Chief Executive explained that the IDBs Deeds are now being analysed, in
which we can't find an^^hing that offers legal right of access to the tenant. We
will therefore be challenging their statement through the Board's Solicitor.

Mr P Holmes questioned whether they can enforce a historical right of access?
The Chief Executive has already questioned this with the Solicitor who has
explained that that concept can, and will, be challenged.

Mr P Robinson questioned whether they could be stopped on the basis of Health
and Safety? The Chief Executive explained that, as the tenant has also been
told, we don't want to stop them all together but instead want to control the way
in which they cross.

Cllr M Cooper questioned whether a weight limit could be imposed? The Chief
Executive explained that, if required, a structural survey will be carried out.

Mr M Rollinson confirmed that the land is technically not land locked, it can be
accessed, but it is a long way round and so is really being used as a 'short cut'.

Mr V Barker questioned whether there was any access prior to the Pumping
Station being built? The Pumping Station being built has created the access. Mr
P Robinson referred to if the Pumping Station had to be removed for any reason,
where would that leave the tenant?

Mr K Casswell also noted that if the structure was damaged because of the
weight crossing it, then potentially the tenant may not be willing to pay for the
repair. It was further questioned whether the potential cost has been pointed out
to the tenant? The Operations Manager stated that, as such this has not been
pointed out to the tenant due to the difficulties there have been over locating the
landowner / tenant.

Mr P Holmes made reference to the potentially large legal costs, suggesting that
if the Board are deemed correct then some of the cost should be recovered from

the tenant.

(d) RISK MANAGEMENT TRAINING - Minute 1292
Cllr M Brookes noted that the Risk Management Training from the Internal
Auditor, originally to be held prior to the Board Meeting, will now be held prior to
the Joint Works Committee Meeting on the 28^*^ November 2018. Cllr M Brookes
noted that he would like a good attendance at it.

(e) BREWIN DOLPHIN INVESTMENT - Minute 1298(a1(i)
The Finance Manager presented on screen an update of the Brewin Dolphin
investment.



(f) BLACK SLUICE PUMPING STATION - Minute1298(a)(ii)
The Chief Executive gave an update on the Black Sluice Pumping Station from
the Environment Agency's perspective; as the owners of the asset.

The Chief Executive read the following email, dated 18 October 2018, from the
Environment Agency as follows:
The decommission was announced at RFCC on 12 October with no objections,
and some questions around the detail.
• No flood risk benefit to people and property, and limited benefit for

agricultural land (less than 200ha in 1 in 10 events).
• Pumps not operated 99% of the time since its construction in 1940s.
• Pumps discharge 60 cumecs per second (for all 5 working) - navigation lock

and sluice discharge up to 120 cumecs and more efficient and effective,
quicker recovery time for the catchment as shown at Easter.

• Asset transfer not possible - no business case for BS IDS.
• Working with Heritage Lincolnshire for other uses for the building.
• Can't say what decommission will look like yet.
• A press release went out at 11am on Monday 15 October to BBC

Lincolnshire, Boston Standard, Sleaford Target and Lincolnshire Free Press.
There have been no enquiries, and no articles so far.

• The Boston Hub is being used as a public drop-in venue every Wednesday
from 12 till 7pm. Any enquiries should be directed there.

• The EA will attend the next Lines ADA meeting in February to provide a more
detailed overview of the project. We will hopefully know a lot more about
future uses for the building, and what decommission looks like.'

The Chief Executive noted that there have been no enquires or articles since
that date.

Mr V Barker commented that he feels there could be potential situations where
the pumps are required. He felt that the possibility of maintaining the functioning
pumps should be considered, at least until the Boston Tidal Surge Barrier has
proven itself in a fluvial event.

Mr K Caswell noted that the decision has been made and that he has previously
noted to the EA that if it does ever flood the public will believe it was due to the
pumps not being there, regardless of whether it would have flooded anyway.
Also noting that there needs to be a contingency plan in place if the sluice or
navigation lock failed.

The Chief Executive further stated that the Environment Agency have been
informed that Black Sluice IDB and Van Heck will be meeting on the 1®* March
2019 should they wish to come and discuss this contingency plan. If they do not
attend then Black Sluice IDB will create their own contingency plan and offer it
to the EA via Van Heck. It was also noted that there is no cost for creating these
contingency plans.

The Chief Executive additionally noted that Van Heck are demonstrating at the
Floodex event on the 27^^ & 28*'^ February 2019 at Peterborough Showground,
inviting the Board to attend.






















































































































































